	



Minutes of Housing Committee
Meeting Date:

Thursday, 22 July 2004 starting at 7.00pm

Present:


Councillor J Holgate (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Finance, Housing Manager and Forward Planning Manager.

Also in attendance: Councillors R E Sherras and J B Hill.

208
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors P Ainsworth, H G Douglas and M Fielding.

209
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 27 May 2004 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

210
DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS

There were no declarations of interest.

211
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

212
HOUSING STRATEGY 2004–2008 – “MOVING ON”

The Chief Executive submitted to the Committee the completed version of the Housing Strategy which had been submitted to the Government Office for the North West.  The objectives and aims contained Strategy had already been agreed by the Committee and broadly reflected the East Lancashire Sub Region and the North West Region Housing Priorities, but where appropriate had been amended to particular local circumstances.

The Housing Manager informed the Members that many of the objectives and aims would be achieved over the next two years, but that other objectives, specifically those dealing with affordable homes, empty properties, community cohesion and access for all citizens to council housing services, were longer term and would probably not be totally achieved until 2008 or even longer.

Each objective/aim contained in the Strategy had a summary table.  The issues within the summary tables were categorised to illustrate how they helped to achieve the prescribed “fit for purpose” criteria.

The Strategy also contained details of the monitoring system and, in the case of Housing Committee, it was intended to report progress to the September and March meetings.  At the current time there was no indication from the Government Office for the North West as to when the Council would receive feedback on the content of the Strategy.

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Chief Executive be noted and the Housing Strategy, together with the monitoring arrangements contained therein be approved.

213
THE CASE FOR THE FOURTH OPTION FOR COUNCIL HOUSING

The Chief Executive informed the Members that the Chairman of the Committee had received correspondence from the Chair of the House of Commons Council Housing Group which included that Group’s new report titled “The Case for the Forth Option for Council Housing”.  The Group urged councils to contact their MP requesting them to sign an early day motion 430 on “Investment and Choice for Council Tenants” and early day motion 1337 on the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister select committee report on decent homes and targets.

The Housing Manager informed Members of the present position regarding the housing options appraisal which was continuing regarding the future of council dwellings in the Borough.   The tenant consultation had recently been completed and it would now be necessary for the tenants’ priorities to be included in the housing options appraisal.

The future management of the council owned dwellings was a very important issue and the paper received from the House of Commons Council Housing Group made a strong economic case for the Government to think again and make a positive commitment to council dwellings.  The ODPM Select Committee’s report on decent homes showed that council housing could pay its own way if allowed.

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Chief Executive be noted and he be authorised to write to Nigel Evans MP requesting him to support the early day motion 430 on “Investment and Choice for Council Tenants”.

214
HOME IMPROVEMENT AGENCY SERVICES – RIBBLE VALLEY 

The Chief Executive submitted a report informing Committee of the proposals for home improvement agency services to be made available in the Ribble Valley.  The Office of the Deputy Prime Minister wished to see all areas covered by home improvement agencies by March 2005 and bids had been invited from local authorities to facilitate theses changes.

It had been felt by officers that a full time service in the Ribble Valley would not be fully utilised and as a result of these observations the East Lancashire Home Improvement Working Group had agreed to a scaled down service for Ribble Valley.  The financial contribution required from the Ribble Valley for 2004/2005 had also subsequently been reduced.

The suggested way forward now required councils across East Lancashire to commit in principle to:

1.
The rationalisation of home improvement agencies across the East Lancashire footprint (Burnley, Pendle, Ribble Valley and Rossendale).

2.
That a single selection process be developed and agreed by all partners to decide which agency would deliver home improvement agencies across the whole of East Lancashire in the future.

3.
That the selected organisation deliver home improvement agencies in the Ribble Valley from October 2004.

4.
That the selected organisation deliver home improvement services across East Lancashire from April 2005.

5.
That service delivery be standardised around the ODPM core services.

6.
If partners wished to make a higher standard than the core services, this be negotiated locally outside the ODPM funding arrangements.

7.
That a medium term commitment be sought from Social Services and Health to maintain funding for home improvement agencies at 2003/2004 levels until April 2006.  In order to provide a stable financial environment to facilitate service reconfiguration.

8.
That Elevate be approached to see if they can contribute to funding levels.

9.
That Pendle Borough Council continue to chair the Home Improvement Working Group of officers overseeing the project.

The Housing Manager also reminded Members that the provision of a Home Improvement Strategy service was a key target in the Council’s Housing Strategy.

RESOLVED:
That Committee approve the

1.
setting up of a Housing Improvement Agency Services in the Ribble Valley;

2.
proposals for achieving this as detailed above; and

3.
funding for the scheme which is already contained within the 2004/2005 budget.

215
AFFORDABLE HOUSING IN THE RIBBLE VALLEY 

The Committee received a presentation from Mike Kirby, the Forward Planning Manager, entitled “Affordable Housing in the Ribble Valley”.

Mike highlighted the problems relating to average house prices in the Borough and set out details of housing requirements from the current Structure Plan which showed a potential over supply of 59.3%.  He then referred to the Emerging Structure Plan which would continue to 2016 which allows for a greatly reduced number of new dwellings to be erected.  Mike then explained to the Committee how this over supply had arisen and what action the Council was now taking to alleviate the problems.  These included:

· Local Plan alterations review to restrict new market housing but which would still allow affordable housing to be provided where a proven need is shown to exist.

· The concentration on the re-use of buildings and brown field sites.

· Work with the Housing Forum and individual developers.

· Tackling homelessness and long term vacancies.

Mike then went on to explain the definition of affordable housing and reported on detailed housing needs surveys which were already taking place in conjunction with Parishes in the Borough.  Detailed reports on these surveys would be prepared and submitted to the Committee.

Members discussed the nature and scale of the problem in great detail and asked Mr Kirby how long he anticipated it would be before results of the surveys led to some affordable housing being made available.  He was of the opinion that it would be Spring 2005 before any definite proposals would come to fruition.  The Members thanked Mike Kirby for his very informative and interesting presentation.

216
GENERAL FUND HOUSING PRIVATE FINANCE INITIATIVE (PFI)

The Chief Executive submitted a report setting out details of the written response from the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister following the Council’s unsuccessful bid for PFI funding to provide affordable homes in the Ribble Valley.  

RESOLVED:
That the report of the Chief Executive be noted.

217
CAPITAL MONITORING 2004/2005

The Director of Finance submitted a report for information updating Committee on the progress with the current year’s capital programme.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

218
REVENUE MONITORING 2004/2005

The Director of Finance informed Committee of the position for the first four months on this years revenue budget.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

219
GENERAL REPORT – DIRECTOR OF COMMERCIAL SERVICES

The Surveying Manager submitted a report setting out the progress with various schemes currently being undertaken.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

220
GENERAL REPORT – CHIEF EXECUTIVE

The Housing Manager submitted a report outlining the various relevant housing performance indicators.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

221
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That by virtue of the fact that the following item of business be an Exempt Information Under Categories 1 and 7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be now excluded from the meeting.

222
IMPROVEMENT GRANTS

The Housing Manager submitted a report requesting Committee’s approval for two minor works grants that were above the maximum grant of £5,000.  

RESOLVED:
That the minor works grants detailed in the report be approved and the lowest tender for the works submitted by G I Hopley be accepted.

The meeting closed at 8.30pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact David Morris (414400).
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